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MINUTES 
MAINE HEALTH DATA ORGANIZATION
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
151 CAPITOL STREET, AUGUSTA, MAINE

THURSDAY, June 2, 2011
The meeting of the Maine Health Data Organization (MHDO) Board of Directors 
began at 9:15 a.m. with the following Board members present:  Cathy McGuire, (Chair), Katherine Pelletreau, (Vice-Chair), Poppy Arford, Jennifer Carroll, Karynlee Harrington, Anita Knopp, Neil Korsen, Garrett Martin, Eric Martinsen, Ted Rooney, and 
Dave Winslow.  Absent members were Joe Ditré, Maryagnes Gillman, Peter Gore, 
Lisa Harvey-McPherson, Anne Head, Douglas Jorgensen, and Chris McCarthy.

Ratify Board Actions at May 5, 2011 Board Meeting (due to the absence of a quorum)
Approval of April 7, 2011 Minutes - A motion was made and seconded to accept the Board’s approval of the April 7, 2011 minutes at the May 5th meeting.  Motion carried.

Approval of May 2, 2011 Minutes - A motion was made and seconded to accept the Board’s approval of the May 2, 2011 minutes at the May 5th meeting.  Motion carried.

Motion for an MHDO Board member to be on the data needs work group and to reduce fines for American Progressive and Diversified Group - A motion was made and seconded to accept the two Board votes taken at the May 5th meeting, as stated in the minutes.  Motion carried.
Approval of May 5, 2011 Minutes

A motion was made and seconded to accept the May 5, 2011 MHDO Board minutes as written.  Motion carried with three abstentions. 
Chair Report
MHDPC Service Level Agreement - Cathy McGuire informed the Board that Rider A of the Service Level Agreement is still being worked on but Rider B (the cost piece) will resume after the current legislative session ends. 
Meeting Schedule - After a brief discussion, a motion was made and seconded to hold the July 7th Board meeting, to not hold a meeting in August, and to decide in September whether to continue with monthly meetings or to resume the standard schedule of meeting every other month.  Motion passed. 
Executive Director Report

April 2011 Financial Summary - Mr. Prysunka stated that $26,824 has been transferred to the General Fund to help with the budget deficit.  After some discussion regarding All Other Expenses line items, Mr. Prysunka assured the Board that there is a sufficient amount of money in the budget for any necessary Technology expenditures.
Compliance Report - Phil Bonneau, MHDO Compliance Officer disseminated a current compliance report and outlined two new issues.   After some discussion, there was a motion and a second to reduce Arcadian Health Plans’ fine to $1,000.  Motion carried.  Mr. Bonneau then explained the current issue with Health Care Service Corp. and a motion was made and seconded to fine them $5,000.  After a brief mention of the fine not being severe enough, the motion unanimously passed.  
LD  572:  An Act to Amend the Laws Governing the MHDO Relating to Retail Pharmacies - Mr. Prysunka informed the Board that the Senate put a fiscal note on the pending legislation and that it is still being debated.  
LD 1212:  An Act to Improve Hospital Reporting of MRSA Data - Mr. Prysunka explained that if this LD passes, the major substantive rule Chapter 270:  Uniform Reporting of Quality Data Sets will need to be changed.  After some discussion regarding the necessary changes, and of the timeline, it was decided that the rulemaking process should begin at the July Board meeting.  

Workers’ Compensation Board (WCB) data fee waiver request - The Board reviewed the data request from the WCB and discussed the work involved, noting that this is a special request and that they were asking the MHDO to do the work.  Mr. Korsen recommended that staff get clarification from the WCB on their request for average commercial payment amount vs. maximum paid amounts, as both were indicated on the Data Request Summary Form.  There was a motion and a second to approve the Workers’ Compensation Board’s fee waiver request.  Motion passed unanimously.

LD 1244:  An Act Regarding Payment of Medical Fees in the Workers’ Compensation System - Mr. Prysunka explained that the WCB is trying to establish a medical fee schedule for what they pay, based on the MHDO’s claims data.  It was stated that Medicaid already does this so there may already be a mechanism in place to capture the information they are looking for through Onpoint Health Data.    

LD 1290:  Resolve, To Promote Prevention Practices in Oral Health Care - 
Mr. Prysunka informed the Board that the MHDO is included in this resolve to provide oral health information to the Department of Health and Human Services.  
LD 1467:  An Act to Improve Timely Access to Health Care Data - Mr. Prysunka explained that this LD was to become a resolve to study claims data processing, content, and access.  Modifications to the resolve distributed to the Board included the addition of the MQF to the group and an increase in the number of voting members of the recommended working group.  Sec. 5 requires both funding and staffing to be obtained by outside entities.  However, it was stated that Jim Leonard has voiced his hopes that his office, Health Information Technology, and the MHDO will fund the working group.  
It was mentioned that data needs are being expressed by a host of stakeholders and a discussion ensued regarding what data is needed and if the MHDO has that data available.  It was recommended that appropriate, clear uses of MHDO claims data be documented and its limitations be discussed at a Data Processing Center meeting.  Karynlee Harrington stated that Patient Centered Medical Home Pilot is using MHDO data for pilot practices and that practices outside of the pilot are interested.  She will forward an e-mail to Linda Adams regarding this issue, for distribution to the Board, and this will be an agenda item at the next Board meeting.  Health Dialog, HDMS, and possibly others will be invited to the next Board meeting to give a presentation to help educate the Board on the issue.  
Data Requests / Data Status Report - No status report was produced this month but Mr. Prysunka stated that there were not many changes.  He also stated that MHDO and Onpoint have been working diligently on the MaineCare data through September 2010.  The data is in and looks better, but there are certain issues that need to be fixed going forward.  In addition, Dirigo/MQF and the MHDO are trying to obtain monthly Medicare data files from CMS.  However, these files will be in a different format and will need to be converted to the same format as the commercial data.  Karynlee Harrington stated that, if necessary, the Maine Quality Forum will pay for the conversion.  There will be an update at the July Board meeting.
MHDO Staffing - Mr. Prysunka stated that as a recommendation from the Deloitte Report, he will start the process to hire a limited period position.  The Board Chairs will submit a letter of support.
MHDO Data Analysis - Mr. Prysunka informed the Board that during the legislative session, he had been asked what the MHDO does.  He informed those who had asked that the primary functions are data collection and distribution and was then questioned as to why we do not do more reports.  The Board was asked to consider whether or not they want to expand that role and provide more reports or make more data available.  A suggestion of an offsite retreat in early fall to discuss this issue, PHI, etc. was discussed and there was Board consensus.   
Chapter 10:  Determination of Assessments Subcommittee Update  
Mr. Prysunka reported for Anne Head who had informed him that the Maine Revenue Service cannot provide the revenue information for for-profit entities.  It was determined that a reasonable effort had been made, but because the information sought cannot be accessed, the Board should revisit the original request and that the Subcommittee be dissolved (depending on the outcome of LD 572).  The Chair recommended documenting the process and results of the Subcommittee.  
Data Processing Center Report
Janice Bourgault, Director of Data Quality and Applications at Onpoint reviewed the MHDPC Data Status Graph and Overdue Report that was disseminated to the Board.  She reported that first quarter 2011 extract is on target for submission to the MHDO on June 15 and it was stated that calendar year 2010 commercial claims data, including the MaineCare data will be available at the end of June.  Phil Bonneau explained that Caremark will start populating record level data for companies for which they are submitting adjudicated claims.
Paul Gauvreau informed the Board that he will file a request for injunctive relief against Humana Insurance Company and Kanawha HealthCare Solutions, Inc., demanding delinquent data.  He stated that they have paid fines for missing data, but have not submitted the outstanding data.
MQF Advisory Council Update 
Karynlee Harrington informed the Board that Acting Director Ellen Schneiter has accepted a position at the University of Maine at Augusta, and if the Governor’s budget is enacted as it stands, funding for the MQF would end on December 31, 2013.  The MQF Director will not be replaced at this time.  She stated that at an upcoming Advisory Council meeting they will discuss key priorities over the next 30 months such as the Patient Centered Medical Home Pilot, shared decision-making, and Patient Experience of Care Survey work.  She also informed the Board of a Resolve to create a state advisory committee for the creation of state insurance exchanges, which the MQF will staff, along with other State agencies.  They will be expected to produce a report to the Governor and the Legislature by September 1, 2011, and Ms. Harrington stated that they may consider recommending keeping the MQF in the insurance exchange.  
OIT Status Report
Jim Lopatosky reviewed the OIT Project Status Report that he disseminated to the Board.  There was some discussion regarding certain priorities being put on hold 
and issues with DataBay Resources.  Mr. Lopatosky was asked to prioritize items in future reports.  There was a request for an update on the recommendations from the Deloitte Report at the next Board meeting.  A discussion ensued regarding talking points relating to Deloitte goals being met.  It was suggested that Board members inform interested parties whenever possible that a detailed SLA with MHDPC/Onpoint is being finalized.  The Management Services Agreement, which defines responsibilities, timelines and protocol with more specificity and greater efficiency, should be in effect 
by October 1, 2011.  Also, the backlog of data has been cleared up and data delivery continues to remain on track. 

Poppy Arford asked that an update on the HealthCost upgrade be put on the next Board meeting agenda.
Public Comment
None provided.

The meeting adjourned at 11:20 a.m.
